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M I N U T E S 

STUDY SESSION:

At 3:00 PM, the Board convened a Study Session to develop the Presidential Search candidate profile with assistance from Search Consultant, Dr. Bob Barringer, in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.  The Study Session was open to the public.

RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis at 4:22 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

The Consent Agenda motion for October was:

Motion 06:01:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes, as written, of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held on Tuesday, November 8, 2005.

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously by the Board.

Motion 06:02
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes, as written, of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held on Thursday, November 17, 2005. 


The motion was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra.  At the call for the question, it was noted that the Minutes did not include the name of the third Search Consultant Candidate under the Item entitled “3:00 PM, Hockaday-Hunter and Associates.”  The Board agreed that, with the addition of the name “Don Hunter” added to these Minutes, they could be considered for approval by the Board.

The Board unanimously approved the Minutes of the November 17, 2005, Special Meeting with the addition of the name “Don Hunter” as specified above.

Motion 06:03
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes of the December 7, 2005, Regular Meeting as written.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board.

The Minutes of the Special Meeting of January 11, 2006, were not approved by the Board at this time due to several corrections yet to be made.  The January 11, 2006, Special Meeting Minutes will be returned for consideration by the Board at the February 22, 2006, Regular Meeting.

HONORS FOR SCC’S LITERARY PUBLICATION “SPINDRIFT:”

Dean for Humanities, Dr. Norma Goldstein, introduced members of the “Spindrift” student staff, noting all students are appointed to their positions with faculty recommendations.  She invited the Board to the juried show, scheduled for February 15, and said there will be a final release party in May, when the publication is celebrated with local readers.  
REPORT:  SECOND QUARTER FISCAL REPORT:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, asked to be excused early from the Board meeting and requested that this item be moved forward on the agenda so she could make this report before leaving. 

Vice President Brandt provided background explanation for each of the following spreadsheets, noting that these reports keep the Board apprised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing levels and student enrollment.
The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year. The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through December 31, 2005. 

The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through December 31, 2005.   

Stating that the College is confident that finances are now stable, Vice President Brandt said, though, that enrollments remain down.  The College, however, does not anticipate further cuts. 
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

No one present requested time to speak.
ACTION:  APPROVE STRATEGIC PLANNING OBJECTIVES FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Chair Jeffrey Lewis provided background for this item, saying the Board had discussed Strategic Planning Objectives at its Retreat on November 8, 2005, and had drafted a document with the assistance of Retreat Facilitator, Dr. Sandy Wall.  The draft document was presented to the campus community for review and input in December, 2005.  The document before the Board this evening incorporates the results from the input the Board received.  Chair Lewis said the modifications made did not materially affect the Strategic Planning Objectives, not change the major items of high priority for the Board, but a more comprehensive inclusion of the Board’s commitment to diversity was blended throughout the objectives document.
Motion 06:04
Ms. Gidget Terpstra made a motion that the Board approve the “Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees Strategic Planning Objectives.” 

Commenting that he was pleased that the commitment to diversity was emphasized, Mr. Dick Stucky seconded the motion, which the Board approved unanimously.

(The Strategic Objectives document will be dated January 25, 2006.)

ACTION:  APPROVE PRESIDENTIAL CANDIDATE PROFILE:
At the Study Session conducted by the Board at 3:00 PM, the Board reviewed the proposed Presidential Candidate Profile as jointly developed by Search Consultant Dr. Bob Barringer and the Presidential Search Committee.   

Motion 06:05
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board adopt the Presidential Candidate Profile as developed by the Presidential Search Committee and Dr. Bob Barringer, including the criteria and qualifications.  Further, that the Board adopt a tentative Presidential Search Calendar.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE POLICY 5271, “INTELLECTUAL FREEDOM:”

Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. John Backes, introduced Professor Rachel David, to provide background on this item.  Professor David acknowledged two members of the Faculty Senate subcommittee which developed the update to this policy, Professors Elena Bianco and Edward Harkness, who were present for the Board meeting.
She explained that existing policy 5270, “Freedom to Read,” has been in effect since 1969 and has not been revised since then.  The Faculty Senate formed a subcommittee in 2005 to address current issues, such as freedom to access information online and personal privacy.  The proposed replacement policy (5271) is more comprehensive, to support academic freedom in the classroom and to uphold students’ right to read and access information.  The provisions of this policy and related procedures extends beyond the classroom to the library, to support the right to offer the widest possible array of information, ideas and literary or artistic expression to students.  

Professor David noted that, in addition to the Faculty Senate Council, the proposed policy has been reviewed by College Council and the Assistant Attorney General.  

Motion 06:06
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky that the Board of Trustees approve Policy 5271, “Intellectual Freedom,” which replaces existing Policy 5270, “Freedom to Read.”

Mr. Jeff Lewis seconded the motion and asked for further discussion.  




At this point, Mr. Dick Stucky remarked that he was puzzled about staff use of computers.  Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith, explained that the principles are grounded in who pays for the computer.  On company time, it’s an ethics issue, and on an employee’s own time it is a first amendment issue.  

Answering Mr. Stucky’s question as to whether or not the College has the ability to screen what is accessed on College computers, Professor Elena Bianco replied that the College does not use filtering software at all due to the provisions of the first amendment.  Mr. Alan Smith clarified that filters could be used if minors were accessing College computers.  Professor Bianco clarified that the College does have privacy screens and polarized screens.  

Shoreline Community College also recognizes an “Acceptable Use” Policy 4126 governing Information Technology Resources on campus.  State statutes also address acceptable use. 
At the conclusion of the discussion, Chair Lewis called for the question.  Policy 5271, “Intellectual Freedom,” was adopted unanimously by the Board. 

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson, Federation President, began her remarks by noting that the Board’s full and varied agenda is a good example of how busy the College campus is.  She mentioned the Honoring Ceremony held earlier today for Professor Ken LaFountaine, noting there was excellent attendance in the PUB Grand Ballroom.  But she is also troubled by the potential for confusion and lack of space once the PUB renovation begins when the PUB facility will be off-line.  She said the College needs to be mindful of our obligation to advertise where students, faculty and staff can eat.  She further said the College needs to do a good job of publicizing what will occur during the PUB transition, including how parking will be affected.  

Professor Toreson said it is recognized that the College has enrollment problems and needs to have a strategic or master plan, but some have expressed the need for an action plan that is implemented now.  While having an inclusive process is a positive step, she said, timelines and critical decisions must be made before discussions are completed.
Regarding the potential salary range for Shoreline’s next president, Professor Toreson said that, though the salary gives her “sticker shock,” competition for talent from peer colleges is the driver for the increased salary range.  She cautioned that we not pre-determine a salary, but remain open in our thinking because the cost may go higher still.  She encouraged good communication around this issue.  

Concluding her report, Professor Toreson said that, though the stress level at Shoreline remains high, the faculty are happier.  Dealing with the recent changes is like dealing with grief, she said, saying we had a vision of who we were and now we are beginning to identify with a different vision. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Sharon Wines represented Classified Staff.  She said classified employees are feeling the same concerns as those voiced by Professor Toreson on behalf of the faculty about the PUB renovation.  Though the PUB will be coming off-line in just one or two months, she said, classified staff still do not know where some staff members will be stationed or where they and students will eat.  

Classified Staff will begin negotiations starting the weekend of January 28.

Mr. Dick Stucky asked Interim President Lee Lambert for an update on what the college is doing to accommodate students and staff during the PUB renovation.  Dr. Lambert explained that Vice President Beverly Brandt is providing oversight for the renovation and has been working with all employees and students who have offices or areas of responsibility in the PUB.  Currently, everyone except Student Government has an alternate work station.  On Friday, at the January All-Campus Meeting, he has asked Ms. Brandt to provide a PUB transition status report, which will begin a more visible communication effort from then on.  Dr. Lambert mentioned the food service component, in which an RFP will be submitted to seek self-contained vendors.  
REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Elliot Newlin, thanked the Board for including three students on the Presidential Search Committee.  He reported that ASB Vice President, Mr. Greg Williford, resigned his vice-presidency as of January 20, and a new Interim Vice President will be appointed.  

Mr. Newlin reported that the students have curbed spending, including terminating plans to help fund PUB cost overruns, in anticipation of further enrollment downturns when the PUB comes off-line.  

He said the PUB transition is nearly set, although Student Government’s interim location has not been determined.  He agreed that communication of developments regarding the PUB is key to assuring that everything transitions smoothly, noting that students have not yet heard where they will study, eat, and “hang out.” 

Referring to the Student Technology fee, Mr. Newlin said there is currently a protocol about how the fee is collected and how it can be used.  The students would like to revise that protocol this year and want to help fund projects, such as technology for the refurbished PUB.  He said buy-in from the entire campus is important before this can be done.  

Mr. Newlin continued that he has convened a task force to address Shoreline’s parking situation.  He said it seems like the College needs one plan that includes all parking policies and practices and hopes the task force will compose a management plan.  Dr. Lambert, Vice President Brandt, and Director of Facilities, Mr. Randy Stegmeier, have all expressed an interest in what the plan would look like. 
He spoke briefly about a solution the students may have to address recycling at the College and expressed concern about smoking.  The students feel nothing is being done to enforce the recently legislated smoking statutes.  

Concluding his remarks, Mr. Newlin called attention to Multicultural Week and provided an update to the Board on student and club activities. 

REPORT:  SCC INTERIM PRESIDENT:

As Interim President Lambert began his report, several members of the Board made comments. 
Mr. Dick Stucky said he was impressed that ASB President Newlin is tackling the College’s parking management issue.  

Ms. Gidget Terpstra said she had attended Professor LaFountaine’s tribute and it was wonderful.  She appreciated the students’ involvement in it. 

Ms. Shoubee Liaw expressed concern about the impact of closing the PUB on current enrollment and future enrollment and retention.  She recommended development of a succinct communication plan which addresses the points made by Mr. Newlin, Ms. Wines and Professor Toreson.  Ms. Liaw also asked to see the College’s recruitment plan. 
Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, spoke about college planning which he found out has not happened for years.  Now Shoreline is feeling the effects.  The college did not “plan into” the potential of an enrollment downturn and we are now struggling to address strategic planning in a compressed timeframe.  He said he appreciates that staff, administration, faculty and students are stepping up to help overcome enrollment issues.  He commended everyone at the College, saying the enrollment situation impacts the budget which means everyone must work at full tilt, which can cause burn-out.  
Dr. Lambert said he has now heard the College has not been providing communication around a variety of issues.  He listed several and provided a brief report for each.  

Budgets – Sharon Wines will provide updates for the budget planning process for the upcoming fiscal year.  Dr. Lambert believes Shoreline is at the tail end of any further budget reductions, including Spring Quarter 2006, which potentially could be offset by revenue from International Programs. 

Enrollment – Last year’s enrollment effort (called Instructional Services Council) was led by three vice presidents.  Because there was never a clear, definitive direction for this group, and it was too large, Vice President John Backes recently asked members how they could make this group work.  He took their input, framed a document which provides clear direction on how to operate nd will include a timeline for completion of goals.  This group will review how we identify, develop and implement programs both in the near future and for the next 12 to 18 months; how we attract and retain students; and how the College responds to what is going to happen to the PUB.  By the end of Winter Quarter 2006 the group will complete a plan which will be brought to the Board of Trustees. 
Dr. Lambert said he is committed to a uniform goal for everyone of setting clear parameters and timelines.  If this doesn’t happen, someone else, such as PLT, will do it instead of those originally designated.  President’s Leadership Team is ultimately responsible for  moving the institution forward consistent with established goals.  

He continued that his primary goal is to protect what is happening in the classroom for students and the core faculty and services which wrap around that.  In other words, the core of the College.  Administration wraps around the students and the faculty, but if administration becomes too heavy, he will address that reality, too.  

Receipt of 41 FTE’s – The College has received funding for 41 new FTEs and he will update the campus on what that funding is earmarked to do for Shoreline.  

Master Plan – Many on campus, Dr. Lambert said, do not understand the role of a Master Plan.  Providing more information and better communication to all staff is a priority for him.  The topic will be covered at the January 27 All-Campus Meeting. 

Capital Projects – Shoreline’s submissions for capital project considerations have been ranked.  The matching project for expanding the Automotive Center was ranked Number One; the growth project, developed by Deans Gillian Lewis and Susan Hoyne, is ranked Number Six; and the third project, renovation of the FOSS Building, was near the end of the list, meaning it will not be considered during the upcoming biennium.  

Dr. Lambert vowed to provide updates and greater clarity about the PUB renovation and interim options to all campus.  He said a PUB Transition Update would be a topic on the February Board agenda. 
Dr. Susan Hoyne will also provide periodic updates about the Presidential Search to the campus.

Dr. Lambert provided updates on current College initiatives, including “Dream It; Do It,” a program formed to reinvigorate student interest in training for manufacturing jobs and the National Alternative Fuels Training Consortium, which focuses on providing training to repair hybrids and other alternative fuel transportation options.

Dr. Zakiya Stewart has notified the College that she has decided to retire due to her health.  Dr. Lambert acknowledged her many contributions to Shoreline, thanking her for her service.  He is now in the process of appointing an Acting Vice President for Student Services, and hopes to make the decision and the announcement by January 27.  The Acting Vice President for Student Services will serve for two months while the Interim Vice President vacancy is announced, and the screening process commences for this appointment.  

Noting that many positive activities and initiatives are occurring on campus, Dr. Lambert encouraged everyone not to lose sight of Shoreline’s potential in the face of many challenges.  
Regarding college staff evaluations of President’s Leadership Team, Dr. Lambert confirmed that the evaluation process is being conducted totally confidentially and without any influence from the President’s Leadership Team.  His evaluation results will be forwarded directly to the Board.  Only the overall PLT evaluation will be provided for the campus; the individual evaluations are confidential.  

Chair Lewis complimented Dr. Lambert and President’s Leadership Team members for their monthly management reports, saying they are succinct and addressed many topics. 

Ms. Shoubee Liaw said she had received a written note from Ms. Gloria Swisher which noted a recent donation of a Kawai Piano.  She asked that the College acknowledge the donation with a written note.  She is excited about the alternative fuels project, saying these alternatives have also captured the attention of Governor Gregoire.  She voiced support for the work Mr. Donald Schultz and Mr. Cameron Hightower have begun, which she felt will help provide opportunities for students of diverse backgrounds and lower socio-economic means.  She asked if the Automotive Program staff could bring grant information to a future Board meeting.  Ms. Liaw also asked if the Board could hear about the Bio-Link program and how students are recruited to this program.  
Dean for Science and Math, Dr. Susan Hoyne, reported that the 2900 Building Annex is currently being remodeled and this project will likely be completed well before the deadline of Fall Quarter 2006.  

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Board Chair, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, reported on Community Connections, saying the Board and Dr. Lambert will be meeting with U.S. Congressional Representative Jay Inslee on Tuesday, February 21.  Mr. Dick Stucky will call TACTC Administrator Ms. Cindy Hough in advance for background on which issues are priorities for the Trustees to bring to the attention of Rep. Inslee.  Mr. Stucky volunteered to contact Senator Patty Murray’s local office to arrange a meeting for the Board with her when she is in the state.
Ms. Gidget Terpstra reported she attended a Foundation meeting where a Presidential Search update was provided and the announcement made that the Foundation has assets totaling over $1.4 million.  

Chair Lewis acknowledged the College’s January 19 Martin Luther King, Jr., celebration, thanking everyone for allowing the Board to be present and participate.  
He recently attended a meeting of the Washington State School Administrators as a guest of Shoreline School District Superintendent, Dr. Jim Welsh.  The “K-20” Concept, under discussion, more closely links school districts with higher education.  Mr. Lewis proposed a joint meeting between Shoreline’s Board of Trustees and the Shoreline School Board, saying the Board will give this more consideration at a later date.  Dr. Lambert suggested the Board consider this event after the February levy election.  Mr. Stucky added that the new President of Shoreline’s Foundation, Mr. Harley O’Neil, is committed to working toward a tuition-free K-14 education system.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:20 PM, Chair Lewis announced that the Board would briefly reconvene in Executive Session for the purpose of discussing the performance of a public employee and would reconvene in public session to adjourn the Regular Meeting. 

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for February 22, 2006, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at 7:30 PM.







Signed: __________________________ 








      Jeffrey P. Lewis, Chair

Attest: ____________________, 2006 

_
______________________________ 

     Michele Foley, Secretary
